CHELSEA FOOTBALL CLUB SUPPORTERS’ CONSULTATIVE FORUM 
2018-19, 2nd MEETING MINUTES
Meeting held in the 1905 Club, Chelsea FC at 6.15pm on Wednesday 21st November 2018
Attendees



Club title/ group represented
Atkins, Steve 


Club Director of Communications 
Barfoot, Mark


UK branch

Beard, Neil



CFCUK

Brown, Tracy 


Chelsea Pride/ LGBT

Buck, Bruce



Club Chairman

Cardwell, Judith


Away season ticket (“ST”) holder 

Churchill, Alex


Chelsea Football Fancast

Devall, Nick



Member
Gordon-Brown, Patrick

Chelsea Supporters Club
Kingsmore, Paul 


Club Director of Operations 
Last, Nick



UK branch

Laurence, Guy


Club Chief Executive Officer

Lister, Simon



Chelsea Supporters Group

Rayburn, Chris


Chelsea Supporters Trust

Regan, Andy 


Forum Chairman

Rosso, Dominic


16-21’s
Smith, Graham 


Club Head of Ticketing and Supporters’ Liaison 

Stewart, Shaun


Family

Thileepan, Tila


Home ST holder

Twelvetree, Gary


Club Director of Marketing

Apologies for absence
Hayden, Lisa



Accessible 

Kimberley, Steve


UK branch

Levi, Yarin



Overseas branch

Reeves, Gill



Hospitality

Ryan, Kevin



Over 65s

Van Watermeulen, Tom

Overseas branch

(Action points are underlined.)

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING/ MATTERS ARISING 

There were no changes to the minutes.
Barcelona away update

The Club confirmed that an email update was sent to those who contacted the Club originally about the problems there.
Forum meeting publicity

The Club confirmed this meeting had been publicised.
Asian Megastore away kit
The Club confirmed the online link works now.

Sale of coats in the Megastore
The Club confirmed these are now sold.  It added that the recent meeting with Nike was very helpful in putting the Club and fans’ messages over to them.

Loyalty points’ discount

The Club commented that it is being reviewed but there are no plans for discounts to be available this season.

Website feedback address

The Club confirmed this was publicised after the last meeting.

Online ticket purchasing tabs

The Club said it has published a diagram regarding the various tabs in the process but has received little feedback.  Splitting of all on-sale dates is now clearer (as set out in the table shown to representatives today) and there is a link to “Manage My Tickets”.

Website site map

The Club said there is no sitemap planned but the search functionality has been broadened for all aspects of the site. 

Supporters’ clubs’ posts

The Club awaits specific details from Yarin as to the aspects to investigate. 

Latest news on website

The Club said there has been a big improvement in loading times.

Wi-fi connectivity feedback address
The Club said this has now been publicised.
Family Stand proposals

Further to the list provided last time, the Club said cup holders are not possible due to space between seats.  There is no legislation regarding urinal height and the difference in height with a local school’s urinals is 40mm so, due to the cost, changes won’t be made at present.  The issue can be revisited for the new stadium.  Fresh fruit is already provided.

East Stand lift

The Club said it is being repaired tomorrow, having not worked once this season and once last season.
Fans’ engagement including players’ arrival

The Club commented that the new arrangements are popular with younger fans and parents/ families have expressed they are satisfied with it.  Ten children are chosen for each game with a parent.  The area has been extended and can include an additional twenty adults, to be chosen by online ballot.  This will start after the PAOK game.  

Other plans being considered include open training at the Bridge, possibly in the Easter holidays; player merchandise signings and ‘An audience with’ events at the stadium.  In addition, the Club will look at offering supporters the opportunity to visit Cobham and watch training, in limited numbers. Details have not been finalised but are intended to bring fans closer to players. The Club will report back on progress at the next meeting.

In response to a question, the Club said it is generally not possible to have youth team players in the family area on match days, given their lack of availability.

Remembrance Day

The Club invited family members from four families, related to those who signed up for service through the Club, to attend on the day.  The Club thanked Alex Churchill for helping contact the relatives. The Club was thanked for arranging this, the event having included a supporter who attended a match in 1945 and was attending this year on the anniversary of his grandfather’s death.
Garry Brown

The Club commented that Garry was remembered in the Bournemouth programme.  The Club was thanked for this.
Player interviews for UK fancasts
The Club said this is being arranged.
Bobby Tambling
The Club announced that there is space for one more player to be remembered on the Shed Wall. There will be an online poll from six players from the same era. Information will be provided about each candidate’s playing career to help fans make their choice. 
ST holder “thank you” packs 
The Club said these are being considered for next season.

Matches on Chelsea TV
The Club confirmed it is committed to showing every FA Youth Cup game live.  Though rights for the final and semi-final are owned by ITV, the Club has sublicensed the match on each occasion and intends to do so again should we progress that far.  For Premier League 2, we  have shown matches against Liverpool and Derby, with the Spurs match and other big games planned for the rest of the season where scheduling permits.  For the Checkatrade Trophy, we negotiated with the EFL to show some matches last season, which proved popular.  We showed the Plymouth match but were unable to show the Newport match this season, and will continue to try and show matches.
For the under 18 home games on Saturday mornings, viewing numbers declined over the past three years but we will endeavour to show play-off matches, should we qualify.  For the UEFA Youth League midweek, these are often under the BT contract so can be shown by them.  We show highlights when we are able.

TICKETING
Longevity loyalty points/ roll over of points 
A representative asked for points to be accrued over more than one season, rather than set to zero each season.  The Club said there are no plans to change this.. There are only records for about twelve years.  A representative proposed different colour ST cards to be issued in order to recognise longevity. The Club said most fans would have the maximum longevity “rating” and in two years’ time there are unlikely to be physical ST cards at all. Also, each ST holder who doesn’t always attend a home match would still accrue long term points under the proposal.  
Another representative said that someone who misses two away games may lose out on ticket access in the future.  The Club responded there are no plans to use past points for ticket purchases as the system would be a closed shop, which we don’t want. The only occasions in which a previous season’s points are included. is for a big game early in the season.  It’s a fair system to reset them at the start of each season for matches apart from this. 

Away ticket allocation 
It was proposed by a representative that we move from 60/40 ST to Member ratio to a 70/30 balance for away allocations.  ST holders pay money up front for their seats so should have a greater share of the allocation.  The Club commented that the price of tickets has had a great effect on demand.  Another representative commented that, for his supporters' club, more ST holders than members seem to chase tickets.

The Club added that the Accessibility Forum wanted the current arrangement to stay.

In a show of hands, 8 wanted to keep the 60/40 split and 4 wanted to change to 70/30.

Loyalty points per match/ sales window/ notification period for ticket sales
A representative proposed linking issues about away matches in order to provide a better outcome.  It would help to reduce loyalty point demand for those who buy tickets and don’t attend away matches.  If this is reduced to one point per match, then the sales window system will fall away where fans sometimes have only a few hours to purchase a ticket in their loyalty point band.  The Club would know what demand there is for a match and can provide a period for successful fans to pay for their tickets.  An away ticket exchange could also be used. 

The Club responded that this would not reward loyalty as much.  A representative said you could sell a proportion as a ballot and a proportion on points.  The Club responded that having a UK away match collection point would solve the issue of fans buying tickets but not attending.  A representative said that Manchester United moved from a collection system to spot checks and found that 71 out of 75 tickets checked didn’t have a ticket in their own name.  

The Club is aware that transfers do happen.  If there is a collection point it would be away from each stadium.  The proposal does solve all the problems but no other clubs have this system.  We would have to look at the issue of fans who have multiple STs in their name.
The Club added that a fan had a serious illness for a year, missed matches but came back to matches the following year.  That individual shouldn’t be penalised when they had genuine reasons to miss matches.

A representative commented that, having attended many away games, a collection point would be a very unpopular development for UK away matches.  Another added that the European away collection system is unpopular anyway.  The Club said it has 650 ST holders in the away scheme and 150 members.

The Club added that it’s not proposing this change but, if it’s wanted by fans, it could consider implementation.  The Club added that a ticket exchange system with the current arrangements wouldn’t work as the physical ticket would need to be returned then collected from the ticket office.  The Club added that it can’t introduce a system that just addresses problems from a tiny number of fans.  Away tickets are transferable but not at a profit.  Knowing how many tickets the Club sells for each loyalty band helps the Club calculate how many tickets to take from the home club.  For league games, all the away tickets we take have to be paid for.

A representative commented that collecting tickets for an away evening game should be easier than for an earlier game.  In response to an additional point, the Club said that recording tickets scanned at away matches is possible but is unfair on those who genuinely couldn’t attend on the day.  Another representative said that spot checks could work.  The Club added that passing on tickets is allowed generally.  
In response to a suggestion that, for a couple of matches per season tickets must be collected, the Club said that could happen in theory and is the method Manchester United use.  Some representatives said such a system would be unfair if an away scheme member has missed that match.  Others said action is needed on this issue though.  
The Club added that allocations for away fans won’t increase and we wouldn’t want to lose home seats here anyway.
The Trust is happy to provide further research about this.

The Club will consider the away allocation scheme.

Increase of purchase number for away matches 
In response to a question, the Club said it won’t increase the standard maximum purchase of four seats.  Otherwise they could be bought out by the first fans to purchase.  Ten are allowed for away ST holders for additional cup games as they already sit together and it would be unfair not to let away scheme members not sit together for these additional games. 
The Club added that, if a non-away ST holder called up after an away match purchase to arrange to sit with others who have bought tickets, it can’t arrange for them to sit together.  Touts would want this every time for their purchases so they can bulk sell seats together.
Young adult ticket pricing 
A representative stated that the increase in ticket prices from child to adult is extreme and, of 35 fans at the transition age group consulted, most said they will change their purchasing decisions given the steep price increase they will encounter.  For Manchester City, for instance, the price will go up from £25 to £64 in the East Upper stand. A fairer system - the introduction of a middle tier - would encourage younger fans and help the atmosphere.  

The Club added that it only increased the cheaper range from 16 to 20 a few years ago and probably has the highest “low price” range of any Premiership club.  

The Club will analyse the financial implications and review the policy. It would have to be offered to members, ST holders and to away attendees.
A representative commented that the Club should try and prioritise local fans, with another adding that the Premier League is partly so popular worldwide due to the atmosphere.  The Club responded that fans travelling from other countries are often incredibly excited to see their team and spend a fortune attending a match.

European away match collection 
In response to a question, the Club said it insists on passports for collecting tickets as other documents could be forgeries.
Away matches on Ticket Exchange 
The Club was asked whether such a system could be used for away ST holders.  It responded that the system is for those who intend to go to every match.  If an away scheme holder is only allowed to sell one or two tickets per season, that ticket holder would never risk listing additional tickets, so the proposals fail to stop away scheme members who don’t attend regularly.  
The loyalty system helps fans accrue points for big matches and can help the Club incentivise sales for less popular matches.

Sending tickets individually 

The Club responded to a question by stating that only tickets bought on friends and family are sent together.  That apart, someone buying tickets can’t receive all the tickets unbeknownst to the ST holder/ member being bought for.

Rest of world supporters’ clubs’ loyalty points

It was raised by a supporter that a complaint has been received that the system is unfair.  The Club responded that all “smaller” match tickets can be bought by clubs without going to an additional match.  Each member has five points for renewing which, in itself, allows a big match ticket to be bought in the first half of the season.  Fans have to attend one match to accrue enough points to attend a big match in the second half of the season.  Four of the top five bigger home games are in the first half of the season this year.

The issue is reviewed at our supporters’ clubs’ meetings.

Vidi away tickets
The Club was asked why these were not sold on loyalty.  It responded that it has to stick to the policy announced.  By changing the policy mid-season, supporters who have already booked transport/flight tickets will then be told the policy has changed.  We had 1,200 tickets and although we sold out of this match, we do not generally sell out away European tickets.  There was much higher demand for the Barcelona match last season where over 5,000 tickets sold out.
Online ticketing queuing system

The Club commented that, because the system is random, it gives everyone an equal chance throughout.  If we have a queuing system and fans are told they are 1,900 in the queue, so should get a ticket from 3,000 on sale, others ahead may all buy four each.  In effect we have a fair lottery system when purchases aren’t required on loyalty points.

7am purchase start

In response to a question, the Club said the start time was decided by the Forum some years ago.  It is as fair a start time as possible.  

In a show of hands, supporters did not want to change the on-sale time.

TOUTS

A representative commented that touts seem to have huge numbers of tickets available.  The Club responded that it does what it can to work against touting and it is also a matter for the police to enforce. Prosecuting foot soldiers does not achieve much. There is a front person, the runner, then the person holding the tickets somewhere in the background. The Club added you have to show that the money is being taken in exchange for the ticket being handed over. The Club considers that the answer will ultimately be through technology.  Once tickets are not physical then it may be easier to control.  

Touting is big criminal business and is often routed through overseas sites.  We can’t take down websites based overseas. Tickets are also sold on the walkway from the station, which is private land on which the club has no jurisdiction or control. 
A supporter said touts were showing prospective buyers the view from each seat, electronically, outside Wembley recently!

ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Frank Lampard song 
A representative commented that the word “pikey” is offensive to gypsies.  The Club said it would continue to work with fans to cut out all racist and offensive language.
Additional Forum membership 
It was suggested that the Forum include a European away ST position which the Club confirmed can be implemented. 
Newcastle away positioning 
In response to a question the Club said the local authority there allow fans to be positioned high up.  
Owner’s visa 
A representative said it appeared to be blatantly unfair to withhold the owner’s work visa for wider political reasons.  A petition signed by 100,000 people could force Parliament to debate the issue.  The Club responded it wouldn’t get involved in such a petition.   
One Step Beyond

A representative said that half time is now quite flat.  Also “One Step Beyond” hasn’t been played this season, such as after the win against Arsenal or the equaliser against Manchester United.  The Club said there is no policy to stop using the song and the opportunity may not have seemed appropriate to play it yet.  The Club will review half-time entertainment.
Beer

A representative said the beer appears flat. The Club said there is no general problem with this but welcomes details of specific beer points as soon as the issue arises.  The same is true for reporting substandard food and service generally.

Chelsea TV
The Club was asked why it’s not shown on Virgin.  It responded the deal is with Sky but overall the App is far more popular, with 900,000 downloads now.  The Club’s communications team is repurposing some of its work towards the App, including the provision of video content.  There are twenty times more App users than we have had subscribing to Chelsea TV.
Greg Smith

Greg at the Club was thanked by a representative for his assistance regarding a bereavement recently.  

Also, a fan fell critically ill following a recent match and is in a London hospital.  The Club responded it is aware of the situation and will contact the fan concerned.
Away pub for Spurs match

The Club confirmed that the Green Man and Crystals by the East Entrance are the designated pubs.  The Club will publicise this information.  A representative said the Green Man has offered parking to fans.
Family area

In response to a question regarding fruit provision, the Club reiterated it should be told straight away about any quality issues.  
A representative added that there are no Match Attack packets and similar treats handed out to children pre-match any more.  The Club responded these haven’t been stopped.
UEFA Youth home games

In response to a question, the Club said there is a limit to how many games can be played away from Cobham.  We can play youth and women’s games at Aldershot, Kingstonian and at Stamford Bridge in theory.  Home teams at Aldershot and Kingstonian have priority pick of match dates.  

“The Big Match”

A representative asked if former matches are still available for Chelsea TV.  The Club said ITV 4 show them and some are on BT.  The Club will look into this.
Barcelona

The Club was asked if Barcelona representatives could be invited to our forthcoming home Europa match to see how well matches can be organised.  The Club responded Barcelona would most likely not welcome the proposal.

The meeting finished at 7.50pm.
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